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Our Next Meeting 

Annual Holiday Party
December 12, 6:30 PM

Don’t forget that our December meeting is a joint Pot-Luck Holiday Party at our usual meeting place, the Watkins Park Nature Center. BUMBA will host the PG Herb Society, the PG Audubon Society, and the Butterfly Club.  Note the different date and time, the second Tuesday in December. You all know how pot-lucks work; bring a dish, salad, soup, main course or dessert, large enough to share. The clubs will supply drinks, tableware, paper plates and napkins. Food set-up will be 6:30-7:00; dinner 7:00-8:00; slides 8:00-9:00 PM

Don’t Forget! 

Bring a door prize if you can; it’s nice if everyone goes home with something different. It can be a jar of honey, a pair of rolled candles or whatever you want. 

Bring up to 10 slides keeping with the theme of the party, nature; beekeeping, bees on flowers, gardens, etc. We’ve seen some really wonderful slides at these parties!

Avenue of Lights: This is an annual food drive in Prince George’s County so please bring one or more canned food items. Tell the attendants at the entrance that you are here for the holiday party at the Nature Center, otherwise you may be charged $5 to enter. Plan extra time to get to the meeting due to the line of cars. 

The President’s Smoker

Scott Seccomb
Whether and Weather, Two simple words, except in beekeeping 

Success in beekeeping depends on these 2 simple words. As we leave 2006 behind and look forward to the 2007 season, we have a pretty good idea of just how well our colonies will do this coming spring. Were we on time? Or did the bees or the weather get ahead of us? It’s comfortable to think that way (get ahead of us, yea right) when what we actually did was fall behind. As Dewey Caron would ask, how would we grade ourselves on all the possible, individual, timing issues in beekeeping that are necessary to give our honeybees their best possible chance? Passing? Barely passing? Or are you an A student? Very few, if any of us are A students, in fact, if we already knew it all, how on earth would we learn anything new? 

Our honeybee’s prosperity depends on Whether we did the right things at the right time at the end of and during the preceding season. Everyone is very busy these days and trying to find the time and will to go into your colonies after work on a blistering hot day or after being mentally drained at work, takes some doing. Fact is, if we monitored our colonies progress at critical, key times, we would only have to invade their domain on very few occasions, possibly 4 times a year or less, depending on their individual strengths and weaknesses. It makes me wonder how Bob Cory does it. He keeps anywhere from 20 to 40 colonies during any given season and he’s just one person who doesn’t do magic. Sometimes he has some help but I bet that’s the exception and not the rule. He follows a schedule, (every year) makes decisions, (right or wrong) formulates a plan, (sometimes quickly, sometimes wait and see) takes action (deliberate corrections) makes notes (written, not mentally) and follows up (on time). The biggest problem I’ve seen him have so far is getting all that honey off! I think we’ll all take some of those problems please! 

Making the right decisions and taking the right steps at the right time determines Whether our honey bees thrive or merely survive. It doesn’t matter Whether you keep honeybees for the fun of it ,or for pollination purposes, or honey production and other byproducts. Everyone benefits from your research, applied dedication, and determination. Keep up the excellent work folks! Oh ya, How would you grade yourself?

Weather or not, I say not! Where exactly is the weather that we’ve come to expect as winter rolls around the corner? As I write this (December 1st) it made 74 degrees today. Remember when we were kids and trick-or-treat time arrived? It used to be down right cold around the end of October and it just got colder from there on. Snow would fall in November and December and spring would usually break in February or March. Not anymore. In the last newsletter I made a comment about running around in shorts in December, I just had a sneaking hunch winter wouldn’t get here on time. As some of you know I’m a Raptor Bander for the U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service and I have kept detailed weather records for the past 25 years. Over the last 18 years or so I have seen a shift in our winter weather patterns. The winter season now comes late and stays late. After this big clipper storm that socked the central portion of the country blows out, our area will drop into the mid 40s to 50 during the day. That’s a little better but still not quite winter in my opinion and I doubt in our honeybees either. Weather is probably the most important factor involved in our honeybee’s success. It affects queen mating, it affects buildup, it affects foraging, it affects the honey flow, it affects fall storage and most importantly this time of year, warm weather affects the quantity of their winter stores. We had a couple of quick cold snaps early on that reached down into the 30s and the bees began clustering up, too bad it didn’t stay cold from that point forward. Now that it’s been warm for a while, they’re moving around and eating their stores. Although the fall nectar flow was on the weak side, I did have a couple of colonies that weighed in well for stores (may be robbing). The others I fed up to that 70 lb. number back in September/October. The other day I went out and lifted them and some have dropped down to about 50 lbs. or so.  Early last spring I had to emergency feed a couple of colonies because I didn’t fully prepare them correctly. What I did was took a piece of cardboard and cut a hole in the center of it and place it on the top of the inner cover so the bees can come up through and get to the sugar sprinkled around the cardboard. This makes it easier to remove the old sugar that’s hardened up and re-supply them with fresh and it keeps the top of the inner cover clean. (What a neat idea! The underline is mine; the editor.) Emergency feeding calls for close monitoring and will probably be necessary to get them through if we have many more days in the 60 degree plus range before the spring nectar flow begins. 

BUMBA 2007 Outlook 

In the year ahead we will expand and continue to improve our mentoring program. Everyone we visited had tons of questions and hopefully we made a difference to their knowledge base and 2007 spring season, we’ll know soon enough.

Thanks to the quick thinking of Glynis Harvy, We will also be revamping our club’s display for State Fair contention. Were looking for a team leader for this little project and it should be a lot of fun to put our more creative talents to use. We really need to make our display a standout, a one of a kind winner.  

We will be making another run at our queen rearing project this year and I expect better results this time around as the first year basically turned out to be an exploratory session of what not to do. Thanks for sticking with us, Victor!

A BIG THANKS TO ALL BUMBA MEMBERS WHO HAVE CONTRIBUTED THEIR TIME, DEVOTION AND TALENTS TO THE CONTINUED SUCCESS OF BUMBA

CHARLIE PAXTON

Charlie, without you, I think most of us could be considered malnourished around the 9:00 pm mark at our meetings. Sometimes I get there so hungry that I’m pulling food out of the bowls as your setting up the table. I know I speak for everyone when I say how much we appreciate your effort and generosity when it comes to keeping us fed and conscious through the meetings. For some of us, I’m sure that’s our dinner you keep bringing through the door time after time. Thank You, Charlie.

MARGRET PAXTON

Margaret, you’re always there for me when I need you, reliability is hard to find these days. The most important aspects that I cherish in a person, more than any others, are their word, reliability and integrity. You always do what I ask of you no matter how confusing or difficult it might be or how ridiculous it might seem.  

BOB CORY

What can I say about this guy that everyone doesn’t already know? The contributions and suggestions Bob has made to this club over the years are incalculable. Every time a beekeeping topic arises at a meeting, Bob is always there to offer up his experience. Now if we could only bottle it and pass it out to our members, we could throw all those books out that the bees never pulled from their shelf.

LEIGH WALTON

Thanks for backing me up, Leigh and keeping me up to date with all those little details that slip by me. If it wasn’t for Leigh this club would be in a world of hurt, especially at this year’s holiday party. Some how I managed to mess up on the time for booking the room for our holiday party. Leigh caught this and saved me from looking like a dumb-dumb. Thanks for all you do Leigh. 

AARON HUGHES

Another indispensable spoke in the wheel that keeps us rolling along quite nicely. Thanks for taking care of the clubs financial affairs and always getting me the information I need. Here’s another guy that burns the candle on both ends or maybe he just lights it in the middle and lets her rip. Even when I wake him up after only 2 or 3 hours of sleep to get some information, he always takes care of me. Thank You, Aaron, I really value your zest for life and all the work you do for our club. 

GLYNIS HARVY

How does this girl do it? Always cheerful, a family to nurture, a fulltime job with a ton of travel and still she manages to snatch victory from the jaws of defeat on a daily basis. I bet she has a 2 year old car with 50,000 miles on it. I think I’ll start calling her "Freeway”. Thanks for promoting beekeeping to our future generations and getting that fine piece of equipment for our club. I look forward to working with you next season in our mentoring program. Thanks, Freeway! 

DAVID MORRIS, EDITOR 

There just aren’t enough words of gratitude for the contributions and the outstanding work you do for our club. You really know your beekeeping and you really know how to put a newsletter together. I just couldn’t do it without you, David.

(Now I’m really embarrassed at how late this newsletter is! The Editor).

All of our members are very valuable to our cause. It only takes one member with one idea or winning strategy to save all of our members’ time, trouble and unforeseen difficulties. As we go out and visit other member’s apiaries during our mentoring program, we find that we learn just as much from them, as they do from us. On occasion we helped them make minor changes to, or doing something different with, their colonies. Only after we left and thought about it a little more did we realize that we could have done something just a touch different to help ensure yet a more advantageous outcome. Thank You for allowing us to be of assistance to you.

The one and only thing that remains the same in beekeeping is; everything changes.

To You and Yours, Have a Bee-utiful Holiday Season and we’ll see you at the party!

Sincerely,

Scott Seccomb
Scott Seccomb

Being the editor gives me power to wield, which I shall use here to recognize the hard work and talents of Scott. He took on the job as president when he was only a second year beekeeper; he didn’t confuse inexperience in beekeeping with inability to lead. And lead he has! In my opinion he has revitalized the club with energy (he IS the Everready Bunny!), ideas, and push… lots of push! Recognizing that new beekeepers need real help these days to get through the first two years of beekeeping, he really, very actively, pushed a mentoring program, even dragging me out of my cave to visit a few members. And it IS a learning experience! I learned as much by seeing how others keep their bees as I may have passed on to others. He is eager to assist and support members and sees BUMBA as the opportunity for beekeepers to share and learn, either from each other, or from outside speakers. 
As the Editor, I also have to thank Scott for the great articles he writes for every newsletter. He does half the work for me. Have you noticed how much territory he covers in his articles? Scott does nothing in half-measures!
Thank you, Scott, for making my job easier and for keeping BUMBA going, I’m sure every member agrees with all the above, and more. Keep up the good work.
The Editor
Beekeeping Short Course Volunteers Needed!

BUMBA needs to begin planning the 2007 Beginning Beekeeping Short Course. It doesn’t happen overnight and it needs the experience and input of several member to make it work. 
BUMBA is asking recent beginning beekeeping “short” course graduates to participate! You know better than a long-time beekeeper what worked and what did not work for you during your short course. Your input is valuable and we need it for 2007.

If you have time to meet on a Saturday morning, once in January, and once in February, at the Nature Center, to help brainstorm and plan the meeting, please call or email David Morris (who has the presumption to assume Scott will ask him to plan the ’07 beginners beekeeping course), at 301-725-6185, beefriend@vrizon.net. 
      MSBA Fall Meeting

Elections and Honey Show

Annapolis, MD

Nov 11, 9:30 AM

The Maryland State Beekeepers Association will hold its annual Winter Meeting at the Howard County Fair Grounds. This will be a blockbuster meeting with, not two, but THREE TOP SPEAKERS! Jim Tew, Dewey Caron, and Larry Connor are some of the biggest names on the beekeeping speakers list. All have valuable knowledge, international experience, insight, and are just darn good speakers! All three are authors and editors of well-known beekeeping books and Larry Connor will bring many of these books for sale (which you can get autographed in person!). This is a special meeting you won’t want to miss! In addition, a vote will be held whether or not to amend the MSBA Constitution. 

All MSBA meetings are free and open to the public, but membership is a nominal $10. Here is the program:
9:30am,  Opening 

9:45am, Md. Apiary Inspector's Report

10:15am “Queen Quality: Food, sex, drugs, and the prolific queen!”,  Dr. Larry Connor

11:15pm, Business Meeting: Motion to amend MSBA Constitution

11:45pm
Lunch 
1:00pm, “Preparing for Spring: Give your bees their marching orders”, Dr James Tew, OSU

2:00pm, “Beekeeping Today: How we got to where we are now!”, Dr. Dewey Carron, Univ. of De.

2:45pm, Break
3:00pm, “Backyard Queen Management: Productive queen pampering”, Dr. Larry Connor

4:00pm
, “Ask the Experts”, Larry Connor, Dewey Caron, Jim Tew

What are Your Bees Doing This Month?

Hive Registration

The annual hive registrations should be in your mailbox. Take a moment to fill out your registration. No fees or license are required to keep bees in Maryland. We are lucky to have an inspection service who’s job it is to monitor the health of the beekeeping industry in Maryland, and as a beekeeper, with even just one hive, you are a part of that industry. Thanks to the work of these inspectors, our rate of AFB infection is kept at less than 2%. Apiary inspection became mandatory ni many states a hundred years ago when AFB infection rates reached the neighborhood of 25%! Thank you guys (and Cybil!). 

ETO Treatment by MDA 
Each winter, Jerry Fischer, the Apiary Inspector from the Maryland Department of Agriculture, operates the ETO chamber. This chamber uses ethylene oxide gas, under pressure, to fumigate and sterilize contaminated hive equipment. This treatment is required if your hive has been identified as contaminated by American Foulbrood (AFB). Without this treatment your hives will continually  become re-infected with AFB because the AFB spores cannot be destroyed by any means at your disposal, except fire. Burning the equipment is the answer in almost every other state in the nation. Maryland is one of only two states in the entire country that allows and operates ETO sterilization.
Your equipment does not have to have been diagnosed with AFB for it to be fumigated in the ETO chamber. If you have been experiencing severe outbreaks of European Foulbrood or Chalkbrood, I would highly recommend you have your equipment sterilized. 

The cost is minimal compared to the alternatives. Consider buying all new equipment because you had to destroy it. Or the cost of time, labor and money to always treat with antibiotics, not to mention, bees in a clean hive will always outperform bees in a nasty, contaminated hive. 

Contact Jerry Fischer for cost and scheduling information.

Maintaining Your Beekeeping Equipment

If the honey comb in your frames is over 10 years old, I would also recommend you remove that wax and start with fresh foundation. Please do not persist using old combs just because they are ready and available (even though I, too, am guilty of this misdemeanor). What I have learned over time, is that if you want your bees to do their best, if you want to give them the opportunity to meet your expectations, then give them the opportunity to excel, just as you would anyone else who works for you.
No, this won’t guarantee anything, no more than giving a roofer an electric gun nailer will improve his roofing speed if it rains. But on good days, the guy with the powered nailer will outperform the guy with the 16 oz. Hammer. If your bees are fighting mold, fungus, spores, and unhealthy brood, how the heck will they build the workforce they need to nail that perfect nectar flow.

Maintaining Hive Stores and Building Hive Strength

Elementary Beekeeping 101! I keep learning this over, and over again. You have to keep your bees healthy (appropriate treatments at the right time), you have to kept the hive strong (help the hive build with the right food at the right time) and you have to enable them to survive the winter (enough food stores from feeding or leaving some behind after the harvest). “Elementary, my dear Watson.”

Health: the time for treatments, other than grease patties is past. Be sure to pull any Varroa strips – DO NOT LEAVE THEM OVER THE WINTER! 

 Strength: hopefully you fed your bees in the late summer and early fall. It is too late now to affect the hive strength, the queen is no longer laying.
Food: There is always a way to feed bees when they need it! CALL ME IF YOU THINK YOU NEED HELP! Keep the following in mind. On a comfortably warm day in January, remove the top cover and use a flashlight to peer into the hive through hole in the inner cover. If the bees are close to the inner cover, make plans for emergency feeding. By mid-February begin feeding pollen or pollen substitute. Watch the hive very closely for signs of possible starvation. Hives begin to starve in the late winter and early spring when brood rearing begins and bad weather or little nectar prevents the hive from feeding themselves. Plan to feed in the early spring to prevent starvation… or to stimulate your hives to build up for the nectar flow! Strong and weak hives both are helped with stimulative feeding.
One last word: our nectar flow has been starting earlier each year as a result of a warming climate. Call it global warming, a climate cycle, or the effects of urbanization, I don’t care. The fact is, the nectar flow is coming earlier. You have to prepare your bees earlier to catch our fleeting nectar flow. Monitoring your hives, and feeding as necessary, in January, February, and March will make you ready for April nectar flows.

During the winter, get out those bee catalogs, re-read those magazines, re-think your plans, prepare frames, order new foundation, and clean up your equipment. Fumigate the old junk, tighten the joints, repaint the old boxes, get screened bottom boards, and make ready for the new year. 

Good Luck!

David Morris

 News from the National Honey Board
SOLID HONEY WAFER OFFERS HANDS OFF SOLUTION FOR BEVERAGES

Honey Board Promotes No Mess or Fuss Benefits; It’s “Simply Honey”

 Longmont, Cob. (May 16, 2006)—Next time you’re considering adding a little honey to your tea, picture yourself reaching for a solid honey wafer. Amazingly, thanks to research sponsored by the National Honey Board (NHB), the ease and convenience of solid honey is now more than wishful thinking, it’s reality. Prompted by growing interest from food manufacturers in dried honey, the Honey Board initiated a product concept program on behalf of the U.S. honey industry to optimize the utility of the various forms and styles of honey. Early in the project, due to honey’s hygroscopic properties, the Honey Board realized honey’s sticky constraints. By removing a portion of the water content of honey (honey contains roughly 17% water), technologists solved the stickiness problem and created a new concept/product—solid honey. Launched with the tentative name “Simply Honey,” the honey wafer has a single ingredient: pure honey (no additives or stabilizers). With dimensions approximating the size and thickness of a quarter, it dissolves quickly in hot liquid. 

To monitor public response, the Honey Board introduced ‘Simply Honey” as a hot beverage sweetener at food trade shows during 2006, beginning with the World Tea Expo in Las Vegas (March), the Specialty Coffee Association of America conference in Charlotte, NC (April) and at the annual Food Marketing Institute show in Chicago (May). 
For more information on current and concept forms and styles of honey contact Charlotte Jordan at (303) 776-2337 or Charlotte@nhb.org. For more information about the National Honey Board and its marketing and promotion programs, visit www.honey.com.

National Honey Board

 390 Lashley Street

 Longmont, CO 80501

 Phone: (303) 776-2337

 Phone (800) 553-7162

 Fax (303) 776-1177

 www.nhb.org

 www.honey.com
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Bee fossil, DNA generate a buzz 

Scientists have identified the oldest known bee, a 100 million-year-old specimen preserved in amber. 

The discovery coincides with the publication of the genetic blueprint of the honeybee, which reveals surprising links with mammals and humans. 

The ancient insect, trapped in tree sap, is at least 35-45 million years older than any other known bee fossil. 

It appears to share features with both bees and wasps, and supports theories of bee evolution. 

Experts believe pollen-dependent bees arose from carnivorous wasp ancestors. With the arrival of pollinating bees, flowering plants blossomed on Earth. Prior to 100 million years ago, the plant world was dominated by conifers which spread their seeds on the wind. 

George Poinar, professor of zoology at Oregon State University, US, whose team reported their discovery in the journal Science, said: "This is the oldest known bee we've ever been able to identify, and it shares some of the features of wasps. 

"But overall it's more bee than wasp, and gives us a pretty good idea of when these two types of insects were separating on their evolutionary paths." 

Remarkable preservation 

The amber specimen, from a mine in the Hukawng Valley of northern Burma, has been named Melittosphex burmensis . It has waspish features, such as narrow hind legs, but also branched body hair and other characteristics of bees. 

The fossil bee is in remarkable condition, with individual hairs preserved on undamaged portions of thorax, legs, abdomen and head. Legs and wings are also clearly visible. [image: image3.png]U
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In terms of size it is tiny, measuring barely 3mm across. This is consistent with evidence that some of the earliest flowers were also small. 

Professor Poinar added: "This fossil may help us understand when wasps, which were mostly just meat-eating carnivores, turned into bees that could pollinate plants and serve a completely different biological function." 

There are now around 20,000 species of bees, which use pollen to feed their young. 

Biological clock 

Scientists have also published the genetic blueprint of the western honeybee Apis mellifera . 

The honeybee is the fourth insect to have its genome sequenced, after the fruit fly, mosquito and silk moth. Locked within bee DNA there are striking links with mammals and humans, scientists discovered. 

Like humans, honeybees spread into Europe from Africa, making at least two ancient migrations. They split into two genetically different European populations which, according to DNA evidence, are more closely related to African honeybees than to each other. 

Honey bees have an internal "biological clock" which is more like those of mammals than of flies, the research has revealed. 

The clock governs many activities, including time sensing, navigation, labour division, and the famous bee "dance language" which the insects use to communicate information about food sources. 

Another group of scientists from the University of Illinois found 36 genes in the honey bee brain, 33 of which were previously unreported. 

They coded for 100 neuropeptides - organic molecules that control brain activity in both bees and humans, the researchers report in Science. In the bee brain, which is not much larger than a full stop, they help to regulate around one million neurons. 

The honey bee was estimated to have around 10,000 genes in total, less than the fruit fly and mosquito. Honey bees have many more genes relating to smell than fruit flies or mosquitoes, but far fewer involved with taste. 

Story from BBC NEWS: 

http://news.bbc.co.uk/go/pr/fr/-/2/hi/science/nature/6084974.stm
Published: 2006/10/25 17:15:56 GMT 
© BBC MMVI

( -------------------------------------- cut here --------------------------------------------------
One Last Word: DUES!

Every club needs a little money to keep it going.  Although we’re still solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, refreshments and the newsletter.  BUMBA’s annual dues are now $15,that is for the whole family.  So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting.  Aaron also loves to find checks in the mailbox. Check your address label  to see if your dues are current.  Send your $15 dues check, made out to “BUMBA” to: 

Aaron Hughes, BUMBA Treas., 9903 BREEZY KNOLL CT., SEABROOK, MD, 20706

NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS: _________________________________________________________________________
CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP ____________________

TELEPHONE: _______________________________
EMAIL: ____________________________

BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center
BUMBA annual dues are $15.  Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo.  From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193).  Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park.  Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center.  We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2007 BUMBA Calendar:

December 12, 7:00 PM; Holiday Party  
February 1, 7:30 p.m.; BUMBA Meeting
February 17, 9:30 a.m.; MSBA Winter Mtg., Howard County Fair Grounds
April 5, 7:30 p.m.; BUMBA Meeting

June 7, 7:30 p.m.; BUMBA Meeting

August 2, 7:30 p.m.; BUMBA Meeting

October 4, 7:30 PM; BUMBA Meeting 
November 10, 9:30a.m., MSBA, Fall Mtg., Elections, Honey Show, MDA HQ, Annapolis

December 11, 6:30 PM; Holiday Party 
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